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UNIVERSITY OF ESSEX

SENATE

Wednesday 22 April 2009

(2.00 pm – 5.15 pm)

MINUTES

(Unreserved)

	Chair
	Professor Colin Riordan, Vice Chancellor



	Present
	Mr Bannerman, Dr Bartle, Miss Bland, Professor Busfield, Dr Burnett, Dr Campbell, Professor Coles, Mr Cornes, Professor Dorussen, Professor Downton, Professor Francesconi, Mr Hall, Dr Han-Pile, Dr Hulme, Professor Hulme, Professor Jenkins, Dr M Jones, Mr Kavakeb, Dr Landman, Mr Mack, Dr McKenzie, Professor Manson, Professor Massara, Dr McGenity, Mr McGrath, Dr Micklewright, Mr Murphy, Dr Roper, Dr Rowlands, Professor Rubin, Dr Schulze, Dr Scott, Professor Sherer, Professor South, Dr Steel, Professor Underwood, Dr Venn, Professor Vergo, Dr Watt, Mr Wright

	
	

	Apologies
	Ms Brennan, Dr Cox, Professor Hopfl, Dr Hughes, Dr Martin, Professor Schurer, Professor Temple, 

	
	

	Secretary
	Registrar and Secretary, Director of Finance, Director of Human Resources

	
	

	In attendance
	Head of Admissions (minute secretary)

	
	

	By invitation
	Mr Roy Bailey (MM.167-175/09), Professor John Packer, Mrs Clare Ring

	
	

	STARRING OF AGENDA ITEMS
	

	
	

	Noted
	In accordance with Standing Orders, para 5, the following items were starred for discussion:

Agenda item 9(a)
Joint Report of Academic Staffing and Professorships Committee – Annual Review Procedures
Agenda item 9(d)
Quality Assurance and Enhancement Committee Report
Agenda item 11(a)

Disciplinary and Membership Panel Report 


	 85/09

	
	

	MINUTES
	

	
	

	Approved
	The Minutes of the meeting held on 14 January 2009.
	 86/09

	
	

	BUSINESS TAKEN WITHOUT DISCUSSION
	

	
	

	Approved
	Without discussion, those items not already starred on the agenda or indicated in advance of the meeting in accordance with Standing Orders, para 5.
	 87/09

	
	

	FORMAL BUSINESS (S/09/17)
	

	
	

	Re-Appointment of Dean


	

	Recommended to Council


	

	
	that the following be re-appointed as Dean of Southend Campus for the period indicated:

Mr Bob Mack

1/8/09 – 31/7/10


	 88/09

	Re-Appointment of Appeals Officer and Discipline and Membership Officer



	Resolved
	that the following be re-appointed as Appeals Officer and Disciplinary and Membership Officer respectively for the periods indicated:
Professor Ian Colbeck
Appeals Officer
1/8/09 – 31/7/12

Mr Roy Bailey
Disciplinary & Membership Officer
1/8/09 – 31/7/12


	 89/09

	Appointment of Dean, Head of Department and Director of ISER


	Recommended to Council


	

	
	that the following be appointed as Dean of the Graduate School, Head of the School of Computer Science and Electronic Engineering and the Director of the Institute for Social and Economic Research (ISER) respectively for the periods indicated:
Dr Pamela Cox
Dean – Graduate School
1/8/09 – 31/7/12

Dr Maria Fasli
Head – Computer Science and 


Electronic Engineering 
1/8/09 – 31/7/12

Dr Heather Laurie
Director – ISER
1/9/09 – 31/8/12


	 90/09

	Conferment of Title



	Noted
	The Vice-Chancellor reported that the title Emeritus Professor had been conferred on Professor David Rose.

	 91/09

	Approval of New Awards



	Noted
	A correction to an award title, to read MA International Relations and the Media (and not MA Internal Relations and the Media as printed in paper S/09/17). 

	 92/09


	MATTERS ARISING
	

	
	

	None
	
	 93/09

	
	

	VICE CHANCELLOR’S STATEMENT  (S/09/2)
	

	
	

	Received
	The Vice-Chancellor’s written statement to Senate.
	 94/09

	
	
	

	Noted
	The Vice-Chancellor reported orally on a number of issues: 

	 95/09

	
	Admissions
Current admissions figures continued to show a much improved position compared with the previous year both at undergraduate and postgraduate level.

 
	 96/09

	
	Higher Education Minister’s Visit
Student representatives who met the Rt Hon David Lammy MP had made a particularly positive contribution during his recent visit to the University’s Colchester campus.

	 97/09

	
	Public Finances
Warnings of significant cuts in higher education funding as part of curbs in public expenditure were expected in today’s Budget statement. Further details would be available to the Senate at its July meeting.


	 98/09

	
	RAE/QR Funding Outcome
Although the University’s performance in the RAE 2008 had improved as measured in terms of quality alone, it had suffered a higher than expected cut of around 14% in funding as a consequence of HEFCE’s new QR funding methodology. However, the provisional overall HEFCE grant for 2009/10 had increased because of the allocation to the University of a higher number of funded student numbers. This funding would depend on the actual recruitment of the additional students. Since the proportion of QR funding in the overall HEFCE funding settlement was now smaller, it would be important to consider carefully what University activities would be funded from QR income in future.

	 99/09

	
	Progress on Research Excellence Framework (REF)
The results of a pilot of the REF in a number of institutions were now being considered at national level and detailed proposals for the format of the REF were expected in autumn 2009. The initial emphasis on using bibliometric measures was expected to be reduced with the REF continuing to include a substantial element of peer review. The current Government focus appeared to be on measuring the impact of research. The next research assessment (REF) was likely to be in 2014. 


	 100/09

	FINANCIAL REPORTS
	

	BUDGET UPDATE 2008/09 AND LATER YEAR FINANCIAL FORECASTS TO 2011/12 (S/09/19)

	

	Noted
	The University was currently forecasting a modest operating surplus of £1,427k in 2008/09; this figure was lower than originally predicted because of the higher than expected pay award. However, the final published outturn for the year might show a deficit position resulting from one-off items such as funding the cost of the voluntary severance scheme and impairment of investments. The budget assumed a pay award of 2%. Scenario planning was taking place in anticipation of a possible reduction in HEFCE income.
	 101/09

	
	
	

	
	The overall figure to be amortised as a consequence of the termination of the Insearch agreement and transfer of its activities to the University was £1.8m.
	 102/09

	
	
	

	HEFCE GRANT 2009/10 (S/09/20)


	

	Noted
	The University’s QR grant was £0.5m lower than forecast for the following reasons: HEFCE had adopted a profile scoring system, which spread the overall research funding available more thinly across the sector; funding for STEM subjects had been ring-fenced; and Essex had not benefited from the volume factor in the same way as other HEIs which were growing research activity. Essex appeared 32nd out of 33 Russell and 1994 Group institutions listed by QR income.
	 103/09

	
	
	

	
	The HEFCE teaching grant for 2009/10 had increased because of additional funded student numbers (ASNs) and this compensated for the reduction in QR income. Successful student recruitment to the University’s maximum funded numbers was essential to maximise income from the HEFCE teaching grant and to enable the University to maintain a positive financial position.
	 104/09

	
	
	

	
	HEFCE income took the form of a block grant and the University was at liberty to decide how to allocate funding internally. However, higher student numbers generated costs, in particular for teaching staff and facilities, and this would have an inevitable impact on the research-intensivity of the institution. The HEFCE grant for 2009/10 included a one-off moderation payment of £0.75m in recognition of the impact of the new research funding methodology, but this would be withdrawn in 2010/11 at the same time as cuts in public finances were expected to impact on universities.
	 105/09

	
	
	

	
	The Vice-Chancellor believed that there was insufficient connection between quality measures and research funding. His strategy was to lobby at UUK and within the 1994 Group to generate support for a widespread campaign within the HE sector to protect research funding, particularly for the humanities and social sciences. The assumption that only research in STEM subjects led to economic growth and regeneration was inappropriate. Student support for a sector-wide campaign to protect the public funding of universities would also be helpful.
	 106/09

	
	
	

	CAPITAL INVESTMENT PLAN (S/09/21)

	

	Received
	The list of capital investment projects, as at July/September 2008, categorised into four groups reflecting level of priority and sources of funding. 
	 107/09

	
	
	

	Noted
	Concern was expressed that insufficient priority was being given to the development of additional teaching space relative to other projects.  Additional teaching space was expected to be provided within the Student Centre, which was due for completion in 2012. Other projects which had a shorter lead-time, including the refurbishment of Square 2, the provision of a new catering outlet, and the development of a new room-numbering system, would be completed in the meantime. 
	 108/09

	
	
	

	
	The proposed conversion of the Hexagon would provide multi-functional space, including gallery space for display of items from the University’s collection of Latin American Art (UECLAA) and a public meeting space, to be used for example for school visits to campus.
	 109/09

	
	
	

	
	The list of capital investment projects would be updated annually to reflect University developments and strategic priorities. Additional buildings were likely to be needed to support growth in Essex Business School and the International Academy. Each project required USG, Finance and Strategy Committee and/or Council approval before going ahead.
	 110/09

	
	
	

	THE KNOWLEDGE GATEWAY (S/09/22)


	

	Noted
	The Vice-Chancellor and Registrar & Secretary gave a presentation (available at: https://www.essex.ac.uk/committees/committeedocs/SENC/2008/documents/2009-04-22KnowGatePres.pdf) on the proposal to establish the University of Essex Knowledge Gateway and a new flagship International Centre for Democracy, Peace and Human Rights.
	 111/09

	
	
	

	
	The University’s profile of departments and research strengths provided a unique position to develop new activity focusing on Democracy, Peace and Human Rights. Demand for knowledge and expertise in these areas was well-documented and new income was expected to be generated from a range of national and international sources, including government bodies and NGOs.
	 112/09

	
	
	

	
	A Steering Group had been established to oversee the development of the new Centre. An immediate priority was sourcing funds for the appointment of a Project Manager.
	 113/09

	
	
	

	
	Approval would be sought from the University’s Council to fund the development of the infrastructure for the Knowledge Gateway site, which was the first stage of the capital project. There was considerable interest in the project from regional and national agencies, and external investment was expected to be generated once the infrastructure was in place. Staff-related start-up costs also needed to be factored into the early stages of the project. The business plan was based on the principle that the Knowledge Gateway would become self-sustaining in the medium term.
	 114/09

	
	
	

	
	The proposed development of the Knowledge Gateway and the International Centre for Democracy, Peace and Human Rights was welcomed by the Senate. A number of issues were discussed in detail.
· The University’s ethical standards would apply to activities carried out within the Knowledge Gateway. The new Centre would be well-placed to develop and promote corporate social responsibility.
· The Knowledge Gateway would be marketed with the University of Essex brand; its proximity to London and good international travel links would be promoted.
· The current working title of the Centre was not inclusive of the full range of social sciences disciplines at the University. The possibility of replacing ‘Peace’ with ‘Justice’ in the Centre name was considered.
	 115/09

	
	
	

	REPORT FROM SENATE SUB-COMMITTEES WORKING GROUP (S/09/23)

	

	Noted
	The Working Group to Review Senate’s Sub-Committees had been tasked with undertaking a systematic review of a number of changes that had taken place within the University’s academic governance structures in recent years. Noting that the University’s structures were continuing to change following the establishment of the Faculties, the Working Group had focused on a number of specific issues. Further review of Senate’s sub-committee structure would be needed at the end of 2009/10.
	 116/09

	
	
	

	
	The Working Group’s proposals relating to the School Boards were discussed in detail. 
i. Different views were expressed by staff and student members about the appropriateness of combining undergraduate and postgraduate taught (PGT) business in the work of a single Taught Academic Board. In some departments there was clear continuity between undergraduate and PGT study; in others the boundary lay between undergraduate and postgraduate activity with PGT study forming a foundation for progression to research. There was evidence that Research Councils were developing policy in relation to the postgraduate experience as a whole, including the PGT stage. On the other hand, the University’s periodic review procedures separated PGT and PGR activities because of the fundamental differences between taught and research activity.
ii. There was no consensus on whether the existence of a Graduate School Board was needed to support the visibility of the University’s Graduate School.

iii. Student representatives identified more closely with a split between undergraduate and postgraduate activity. However, the overall student experience was generally determined by whether a student was on a taught course or undertaking research. Student representation on any replacement for the current School Boards would need to be considered.

iv. Recent experience of combining Undergraduate and Graduate School Board meetings had been mixed. Much improved agenda planning and management would be required to enable business relating to taught and research provision to be completed at a single termly meeting. This was desirable for Heads of Department, who currently attended two School Board meetings per term. It was acknowledged that the sector norm was for a single Academic Board to manage taught and research business.
	 117/09

	
	
	

	Resolved
	i)
that more use should be made of Section A of Senate’s agenda to discuss substantive matters of academic policy and developments in higher education;

	 118/09

	
	ii)
that the terms of reference of Faculty Boards be expanded to cover curriculum development and review, and learning and teaching.
	 119/09

	
	
	

	
	iii)
that the Undergraduate and Graduate School Boards should be retained in their current form, but that the Working Group to Review Senate’s Sub-Committees be invited to develop a proposal for establishing a single Academic Board to cover taught and research provision, with specific recommendations for effective agenda planning and management.
	 120/09

	
	
	

	Noted
	The Working Group would submit detailed recommendations relating to the membership and terms of reference of Senate’s sub-committees and revisions to Ordinance 14 – Powers of the Senate, to the July meeting of Senate.
	 121/09

	
	
	

	REPORTS OF COMMITTEES THAT REPORT TERMLY TO SENATE
	

	
	

	Joint report of Academic Staffing and Professorships Committees (S/09/24)
	

	
	

	Noted
	The proposed revisions to Annual Review Procedures relating to inclusion of research staff had not been considered by the Academic Staffing and Professorships Committees, but by a Working Party specifically established for this purpose. However, Section E of the proposed Annual Review Procedures (paper S/09/24) had been considered and approved by Professorships Committee prior to submission to the Senate.
	 122/09

	
	
	

	
	It was agreed that Academic Staffing Committee should be requested to scrutinise the proposed amendments to the Annual Review procedures in detail. In the interim however, it was essential that procedures relating to the annual review of research staff on permanent contracts were approved. It was therefore
	 123/09

	
	
	

	Resolved
	i)
that the Annual Review Procedures be approved with immediate effect as set out in paper S/09/24 (copy attached to the file copy of the minutes;
	 124/09

	
	
	

	
	ii)
that Academic Staffing Committee should review in detail additions to the Annual Review Procedures relating to research staff on permanent contracts and should bring forward proposals for amendment or confirmation of these to the Senate before the Annual Review takes place in 2009/10;
	 125/09

	
	
	

	
	iii)
that the Appeals Procedure and grounds for appeal, set out in Section E, be reviewed after the first year of operation of the revised Annual Review Procedures.
	 126/09

	
	
	

	Academic Partnerships Board (S/09/25)
	

	
	

	(a)
Partnership with Colchester Institute
	

	
	

	Resolved
	that BA (Hons) Art and Curatorial Practices be validated for joint delivery by the Department of Art History and Theory at the University and the School of Art, Design and Media at Colchester Institute for a period of five years commencing in September 2009, subject to the conditions in the validation report being fulfilled and monitored in accordance with the arrangements agreed by the Academic Partnerships and HCS Boards.

	 127/09

	(b)
Partnership with Kaplan Open Learning
	

	
	

	Resolved
	that BA (Hons) Criminal Justice be validated for a period of five years from September 2009 subject to the conditions in the validation report being fulfilled and monitored in accordance with the arrangements agreed by the Board. 
	 128/09

	
	

	Graduate School Board (S/09/26)
	

	
	

	Noted
	The Graduate School Board calendared for 18 March 2009 had not met. The Chair had approved urgent items on behalf of the Board and these were submitted to the Senate for approval as set out in paper S/09/26.
	 129/09

	
	

	(a)
Merits
	

	
	

	Resolved
	that the Rules of Assessment for Masters Degrees, Postgraduate Diplomas and Graduate Diplomas be changed with immediate effect to introduce merits as standard for all University courses covered by these rules.
	 130/09

	
	

	(b)
ITT Rules of Assessment
	

	
	

	Resolved
	that the changes to the Initial Teacher Training Rules of Assessment for the Post Graduate Certificate in Education and Professional Graduate Certificate in Education, as set out in Appendix 1 to the report of the Graduate School Board (S/09/26, copy attached to the file copy of the minutes), be approved with immediate effect.
	 131/09

	
	

	(c)
Variations to the PGT Credit Framework
	

	
	

	Resolved
	that the MSc Physiotherapy, which is based on the 15/30 credit model, be permitted to offer HS807 – Physiotherapy Studies 1, and HS808 Physiotherapy Studies 2 as 20 and 40 credit modules respectively for 2009-10.


	 132/09

	
	

	Quality Assurance and Enhancement Committee (QAEC) (S/09/27)
	

	
	

	Noted
	Reference in the report of QAEC to the fact that departments would be penalised financially for failing to recruit to agreed admissions targets was open to interpretation. The Pro-Vice-Chancellor (Academic Standards) confirmed that departments would not be penalised directly for failure to recruit to admissions targets, but that the negative financial impact of under-recruitment would be reflected in the Departmental Income and Expenditure Model and in Faculty-based decision-making about budgets and resources.
	 133/09

	
	
	

	
	It was essential that departments included realistic predictions of student numbers when completing new course proposal forms since these predictions were incorporated in planned admissions targets. The Communications and External Relations Section continued to work proactively to enhance marketing and recruitment services to departments, including the provision of information about market demand for new courses.
	 134/09

	
	
	

	Undergraduate School Board (S/09/28)


	

	(a)
Amendments to Undergraduate Rules of Assessment


	

	Resolved
	that the following amendments to the Rules of Assessment be approved with immediate effect 2008-09: 

i) Awarding Distinctions

In order to be awarded a Distinction in the Preliminary Stage/Stage One, students must meet one of the following criteria: 

· Achieve an overall year mark of 69.5%, or;

· Achieve marks of 69.5% in at least 60 credits, with no credits below 59.5%
ii) Distinctions for Placement Year Marks

In order to be awarded a Distinction in a Placement stage, students must fulfil the course requirements as outlined in Appendix A of the Rules of Assessment.

iii) Progression to a Year Abroad

That students must pass the requirements for the current stage of  study in order to be able to proceed to the Year Abroad

iv) Progression from the Preliminary Stage to Stage One

(a) Students must continue to meet the current requirements for progression from the Preliminary Stage to Stage One if they are to be guaranteed a place on the programme. Students would continue to be offered the normal range of reassessment opportunities if they fail to meet the requirements. However, it would be open to a department to consider a student for admission into the first year, if despite not formally meeting the requirements to progress from the Preliminary Stage, the student was considered to have met the department’s direct entry requirements for Stage One . 

(b) That the following paragraph should be added as 3.1.1 (c): 

“where students have not met the requirements to progress, the Examination Board will take one of the decisions set out in paragraphs 3.1.2 and 3.1.3 below. However, it is also open to a department to decide whether, notwithstanding the fail, the student should be offered admission into the first year.”

v) Repeat Stages (Policy)

(a) That the rule prohibiting students from repeating more than one stage of study, or from repeating a stage more than once during their academic career, be removed, except in cases where PSRB requirements dictate otherwise. 

(b) In place of the above, the University should introduce a maximum period of study. For a bachelor’s programme the proposed limit is the normal length plus two years.

(c) That the current restrictions on the number of credits in which students can be reassessed at the end of a repeat stage be removed. However, the principle that students could have no more than three opportunities to undertake the assessment for a module must be retained.

vi) Repeat Stages (Procedures)

(a) That the appropriate dean has the delegated authority to permit students to repeat the entire stage (after the first Exam Board period) rather than requiring them to take reassessment over the summer. Students would have to request this after the Board.

(b) That the appropriate dean has the delegated authority to permit students to repeat the entire stage (after the re-sit Exam Board period) rather than requiring them to take reassessment the following year without attendance, or to proceed carrying the failed credits. Students would have to request this after the Board.

(c) That the following statement be added to the Rules of Assessment - The mark for the second attempt/voluntary resit/repeat year will count even where it is lower than the original mark.

vii) Powers of Board of Examiners

‘When the Board meets after re-sits/resubmissions are completed, the Board may consider the following options (Boards may offer no more than three attempts at the assessment for the Stage). Where appropriate the Board may offer more than one option to the student.’
viii) Reassessment Without Attendance

That wherever the rules refer to students being required to re-sit examinations the following year without attendance (see Appendix1), the sentence be amended as follows: 

“resit the necessary examinations and/or resubmit coursework without attendance.”

ix) Reassessment Without Attendance (Glossary Entry)

“Resit/Resubmission of Coursework Without Attendance.

An Exam Board may offer re-sits or resubmission of coursework without attendance as an alternative to a repeat year.”

x) Professional Body Requirements

That the following statement be added:

“On programmes which are subject to professional body regulations it should be noted that more stringent requirements may be imposed by the professional body for the purposes of professional qualification and accreditation.”

that the following amendments to the Rules of Assessment be approved for 2009-10: 

xi) Progression from Stage One to Stage Two

(a) That the designations of ‘core’, ‘compulsory’ and ‘optional’ be applied to modules at the Undergraduate level.

(b) That departments specify modules that would be ‘core’ in the Preliminary Stage and Stage One of each programme.

(c) That the Undergraduate Rules be amended to include a statement that students must pass core modules – as well as meeting any additional course specific requirements outlined in the approved variations to the Rules of Assessment, including professional, statutory and regulatory body requirements.

(d) That to allow a student to progress to Stage Two of a three or four-year honours degree, where a maximum of 30 credits has been failed in non-core modules, the student must have a minimum mark of 20% in the failed module(s) and a stage mark of 40%.

(e) That students be permitted to proceed from Stage One of a three or four-year honours degree having failed up to a maximum of 30 credits, subject to (iv).

(f) That the 30 failed credits currently permissible only across the second, (third) and final stages, could be carried forward from the first year. (Students could not subsequently fail further credits that would carry them over the 30 threshold after Stage One). 

(g) That students be permitted to proceed from Stage One of a Foundation Degree or a Diploma of Higher Education having failed up to a maximum of 15 credits, subject to (viii).  No further credits could be failed on the final stage of these programmes.

(h) That to allow a student to progress to the final stage of the Foundation Degree and the Diploma of Higher Education, where a maximum of 15 credits has been failed in non-core modules, the student must have a minimum mark of 20% in the failed module(s) and a stage mark of 40%.

(i) 
That the detailed changes set out in Appendix 1 to the report of Undergraduate School Board (S/09/28, copy attached to the file copy of the minutes) also be approved.

xii) Module Reassessment

(a) That re-assessment methods for a module be approved during new  module approval.

(b) That information on how modules are reassessed be collected and published during 2009-10 for all undergraduate modules and updated annually thereafter.

xiii) Defining an ‘Attempt’

That the Undergraduate Rules of Assessment be reworded to replace the word ‘attempt’ as set out in Appendix 1 to the report of Undergraduate School Board (S/09/28, copy attached to the file copy of the minutes)

	 135/09
 136/09
 137/09
 138/09
 139/09
 140/09
 141/09
 142/09
 143/09
 144/09
 145/09
 146/09
 147/09
 148/09
 149/09


	(b)  
Amendments to ITT Rules of Assessment

	

	Resolved
	that the changes to the Initial Teacher Training Rules of Assessment for the Certificate in Education in UGSB/09/01 be approved with immediate effect.

	 150/09

	(c)  
Variations to the Rules of Assessment – Department of Computer Science and Electronic Engineering

	

	Resolved
	that the variations to the Undergraduate Rules of Assessment in UGSB/09/03 be approved for 2009-10.
	 151/09


	
	
	

	UCS Joint Academic Committee (S/09/29)


	

	(a)
Validation of New UCS Provision


	

	Resolved
	that the following awards be approved for delivery at UCS Ipswich for a period of five years commencing February 2009, subject to the conditions and requirements in the validation report being met by agreed deadlines:

BSc (Hons) Midwifery (shortened course) 

FdSc Network and Communication Technologies

	 152/09

	(b) 
Changes to Validated Provision

	

	Resolved
	that the following changes to course titles at UCS Great Yarmouth be approved with immediate effect:

· from FdSc Business Information Technology to FdSc Applied Computing (Business Information Technology)

· from FdSc Software Engineering to FdSc Applied Computing (Software Engineering)

· from FdSc End User Support to FdSc Applied Computing (End User Support)

	 153/09

	(c) 
Withdrawal of Validated Provision

	

	Resolved
	That the following validated courses be withdrawn with immediate effect:

UCS Bury St Edmunds

PGDip Management Studies

UCS Ipswich

FdA Supporting Inclusive Learning

BSc (Hons) / DipHE Environment and Human Health

UCS Otley

FdSc Species and Ecosystem Conservation


	 154/09

	REPORTS OF FACULTY BOARDS


	

	Humanities & Comparative Studies (S/09/30)


	

	(a)
Approval of New Awards


	

	Resolved
	that the following degrees be approved with effect from October 2009:

BA American History (International Exchange)

BA British & European History (International Exchange)

BA Contemporary History (International Exchange)

BA History & Criminology (International Exchange)

BA History & Literature (International Exchange)

BA History & Sociology (International Exchange)

BA History with Film Studies (International Exchange)

BA Modern History & International Relations (International Exchange)

BA Modern History & Politics (International Exchange)

BA Social & Cultural History (International Exchange)

BA Art & Curatorial Practices

BA Community Theatre


	 155/09

	(b)
Changes to Prize Title


	

	Resolved
	that the following prize title be changed with immediate effect:

From: American (United States) Studies Project Prize

To: American (United States) Studies Prize


	 156/09

	(c)
Discontinuation of Awards


	

	Resolved
	that the following courses be discontinued with effect from October 2009:

BA Latin American Studies (three-year)

BA Comparative Literature

FdA (and BA ‘top up’ year)  Community Theatre


	 157/09

	Social Sciences (S/09/31)


	

	(a)
Approval of New Awards


	

	Resolved
	that the following new awards be approved with effect from October 2009:

BA English Language (International Exchange)

BA English Language and Linguistics (International Exchange)

BA English Language and Literature (International Exchange)

BA Italian Studies and Modern Languages 

BA Language and Communication (International Exchange)

BA Linguistics (International Exchange)

BA Politics and Law (International Exchange)

BA Portuguese Studies and Modern Languages 

BA Sociology and Management

BA Therapeutic Communication and Therapeutic Organizations

MA English Language  


	 158/09

	Resolved
	that the following new awards be approved with effect from October 2010:

BA English Language and History

BA English Language and History (International Exchange)

BA Modern Languages with Professional Skills

BA Sociology of Language


	 159/09


	(b)
Amendment to Award Titles


	

	Resolved
	that the following award titles be changed with effect from October 2009:

from 
MA Management and Psychoanalysis

to 
MA Management and Organisational Dynamics

from 
MA Nation, Citizenship and Human Rights

to 
MA Migration and Citizenship

from 
MA Sociology and Panel Data Analysis

to 
MA Longitudinal Social Research


	 160/09

	(c)
Discontinuation of Awards


	

	Resolved
	that the following awards be discontinued from October 2009:

BA Modern Languages with Italian Studies

BA Modern Languages with Portuguese Studies

MA Globalisation, Development and Environment

MA British Government and Politics

PhP British Government and Politics


	 161/09

	Resolved
	that the following awards be discontinued from October 2010:

BA English Language and Sociolinguistics

BA English Language, Language Acquisition and Language Disorder

BA Language and Communication


	 162/09

	Science & Engineering (S/09/32)

	

	(a)
Approval of New Awards


	

	Resolved
	that the following new awards be approved for introduction from October 2009:

MSc in Cognitive Neuroscience
MRes in Clinical Research
MSc/PG Dip/PG Cert Primary Health Care (End of Life Care)

MSc/PG Dip/PG Cert Primary Health Care (Respiratory Care)
MSc/PG Dip/PG Cert Mental Health Practice

MSc/ PG Dip/ PG Cert Advanced Musculoskeletal Assessment (Imaging)


	 163/09

	(b)
Amendment to Award Title


	

	Resolved
	that the following change of title be approved with effect from October 2009:
from 
MSc/ PG Dip/ PG Cert Advanced Musculoskeletal Assessment

to
MSc/PG Dip/PG Cert Advanced Musculoskeletal Assessment and Practice

	 164/09


	Law & Management 


	

	Noted

	 165/09

	International Academy Board (S/09/33)


	

	(a)
Approval of New Awards


	

	Resolved
	that the following awards be approved with effect from October 2009:

Graduate Diploma in Computer Science with English for Academic Purposes 
Graduate Diploma in Electronic Engineering with English for Academic   

Purposes 


	 166/09

	REPORTS OF COMMITTEES THAT REPORT ANNUALLY TO SENATE
	

	
	
	

	Disciplinary and Membership Panel (S/09/3414)


	

	(a)
Review of the 2007/08 Disciplinary Cases

	

	Resolved
	That the maximum fine the Proctor/Assistant Proctor may impose for a breach in each regulation should be increased to £200.

	 167/09

	(b)
Revisions to Disciplinary Regulations and Procedures (DMP/08/07)

	

	Resolved
	That the following paragraph be added to Regulation 13.2(f) be introduced with immediate effect:

‘Possessing within the University any offensive weapon as defined in the Prevention of Crime Act 1953 and the Regulations promulgated there under or any legislation for the time being in force modifying or replacing that Act.’


	 168/09

	Resolved
	That with immediate effect the wording of Regulation 13.2(e) be amended as follows (new wording is underlined):

‘failure to comply with a resolution previously imposed by the Vice-Chancellor, the Proctor, the Disciplinary Committee or the Disciplinary Committee of Appeal, from the time of notification of the resolution or such other time as is authorised by the Disciplinary and Membership Officer , save that a period of 28 days (or exceptionally, a longer period as specified by the Disciplinary and Membership Officer) is allowed for the payment of fines, damages and costs;’


	 169/09

	(c)
Revisions to Disciplinary Regulations and Procedures (DMP/08/10)

	

	
	
	

	Resolved
	That the following be added as a new General Conduct Regulation with effect from 2009/10:

Students are required to notify the Proctor immediately of any conviction of a criminal offence in a court of law or formal caution for a criminal offence by a police officer.
	 170/09

	Noted
	The proposed revisions to Regulation 1.5 to incorporate the requirement for applicants to notify the Head of Admissions if they had been formally cautioned by a police officer after admission to the University had arisen for the following reasons:

· to be consistent with Disciplinary Regulations which already referred to cautions;

· to identify any cases where an applicant’s ability to practise in his/her chosen profession might be affected. This might arise in relation to vocational degrees, such as those offered by the School of Health and Human Sciences.

Applicants who notified the Head of Admissions that they had been formally cautioned following admission to the University would be considered under approved procedures relating to Membership or Fitness to Practise.
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	Resolved
	that the wording of Regulation 1.5 be revised as follows with effect from 2009/10 (new wording is underlined):
A person who, after his/her acceptance for admission as a student, has been convicted of a criminal offence in a court of law or has been formally cautioned by a police officer, other than an isolated minor offence, is required to notify the Head of Admissions immediately and may be required to withdraw from or be refused admission to the University.
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	(d)
The Role of the Disciplinary Process in Monitoring Professional Suitability

	

	Resolved
	That the following procedure be adopted with immediate effect: 

a copy of all outcome letters will automatically be copied to the relevant key contact within each of the following four departments, where students studying on a specified list of courses are found guilty of committing an offence:

Department of Biological Sciences

School of Health and Human Sciences

School of Law

Centre for Psychoanalytic Studies
The key contact within the department will then determine which of these cases need to be escalated to the Dean who will then invoke step A3 of the Breach of Professional Conduct and Termination of Training Procedure.
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	Honorary Degrees Committee 


	

	(i)
Membership and Terms of Reference (S/09/35)
	

	
	

	Resolved
	that the Honorary Degrees Committee should empowered to consider nominations for the award of the Alumnus of the Year and to determine such awards with effect from October 2008;
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	Resolved
	that the terms of reference of Honorary Degrees Committee should be amended as follows (new wording underlined, deleted wording struck through) with effect from 2009/10:

to approve the recommendation from the Alumni Sub-Committee of the Foundation Board of Trustees for the award of Alumnus of the Year.

to consider nominations for the award of the Alumnus of the Year and to determine such awards.
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	(ii)
Report of the meeting held on 20 November 2008 (S/09/36)
	

	
	

	Noted
	
	 178/09

	Library Committee (S/09/37)


	

	Noted
	
	 179/09

	PROPOSAL TO ESTABLISH CENTRE FOR HISTORICAL CENSUS AND SURVEY RESEARCH (S/09/38)


	

	Resolved
	that the Centre for Historical Census and Survey Research (CHCSR) be established with immediate effect in the Department of History and under the Directorship of Dr Edward Higgs.
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	AMENDMENTS TO ORDINANCES AND REGULATIONS (S/09/39)


	

	(i)
Ordinance 25

	

	Recommended to Council


	

	
	that the Centre for Computational Finance and Economic Agents (CCFEA) be deleted from Ordinance 25 with effect from 2009/10.
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	(ii)
Staffing Ordinances

	

	Recommended to Council


	

	
	that amendments to Ordinances be approved with effect from 2009/10 as follows (new wording underlined, deleted wording struck through):
Ordinance 8

Deans XE "Deans" 
1.
The Dean of each Faculty, the Dean of the Graduate School and the Dean of Academic Partnerships shall be appointed from among the members of the Academic Staff by the Council on the recommendation of the Senate. The Senate shall make the recommendation to the Council on the basis of a recommendation from a Selection Committee.
2.
Only Professors, Readers, and Senior Lecturers and Principal Teaching Fellows shall be eligible for appointment as Dean.
3.
The composition of the Selection Committee ……..
Ordinance 35

Allocation of Posts on the Academic Staff

1. For the purposes of these Ordinances, 'Department' shall mean one of those Departments, Schools and Centres established from time to time by the Senate and the Council and listed annually in the University Calendar. 'Head of Department' shall mean 'Head of Department or Head or Director of School or Director of a Centre', provided the Department or Centre is listed in the University Calendar.  XE "Allocation of Posts"   XE "Academic Staff: allocation of posts" 
(a) The University Steering Group shall have the power to establish a post on the Academic Staff, to be allocated within a specified Department; 

(b) The University Steering Group shall have the power subsequently to make changes to any such established post, save that no such change shall be made without the consent of the current holder of the post; 

(c) Every allocation of a post on the Academic Staff shall lapse on the promotion, resignation, retirement, removal from office, or death of the holder of the post; 

(d) No post on the Academic Staff shall be filled by an appointment unless it has been established, or change approved, by University Steering Group. 

2. Where a post is allocated to more than one Department, the University Steering Group shall indicate to which Department the post is primarily allocated

3. The University Steering Group may also impose on such an allocation constraints which it deems appropriate concerning the field of study, the duration of an appointment, and any other matter consistent with the Ordinances; 

4. University Steering Group shall from time to time agree a number of promotions to Professorships, Readerships, and Senior Lectureships or equivalent posts. Such promotions will be available for the appointment to the post of a person who currently holds a non-probationary appointment to a post on the Academic Staff, and through the procedures laid down by the Academic Staffing Committee or the Professorships Committee. 

5. The University Steering Group may impose on such posts for promotion constraints which it deems appropriate concerning the field of study, the department to which a post is allocated, and any other matter consistent with the Ordinances.

5. The University Steering Group may delegate its power set out in paragraphs 2 to 4 6 to a Pro-Vice-Chancellor.

Ordinance 37

Appointment of Readers and Senior Lecturers

1. When the University Steering Group has resolved that a Readership or Senior Lectureship be established in a Department and does not constrain the appointment to be temporary, the following procedure shall be followed: 

(a) the Vice-Chancellor shall appoint a Selection Committee, normally including the Faculty Pro-Vice-Chancellor as chair, the relevant Dean, the Head of the Department to which the Readership or Senior Lectureship is allocated, and up to three other persons of whom no member of the Academic Staff shall be appointed who has not been granted permanency of office to the retiring age specified in the Ordinances; 

(b) the vacancy shall be publicly advertised, subject to any constraints laid down by the University Steering Group; 

(c) the Vice-Chancellor shall appoint at least one External Assessor, who shall be neither a member of the Academic Staff nor of the Selection Committee, to advise the Selection Committee on its decision;

(d) 
the Selection Committee alone shall have the power to resolve the appointment of a person to the vacant Readership or Senior Lectureship. The Selection Committee shall report to the Senate and the Council the name of the person appointed to the vacant Readership or Senior Lectureship;

(e) the Vice-Chancellor may delegate his or her powers as set out in paragraphs (a) and (c) above to a Pro-Vice-Chancellor.

2. The University Steering Group may delegate its powers set out in paragraphs 1 and 1(a) to a Pro-Vice-Chancellor.

(a) Under the provisions of Ordinance 22 the Senate shall appoint an Academic Staffing Committee, the membership and terms of reference of which shall be approved annually by the Senate and published in the Calendar.

(b) The Academic Staffing Committee shall have the power to resolve that a Lecturer or Senior Lecturer who is a member of the permanent Academic Staff should be promoted to a Readership Senior Lectureship, or that a Senior Lecturer who is a member of the permanent Academic Staff should be promoted to a Readership. The rules, procedures and criteria of the Academic Staffing Committee shall be determined from time to time by the Senate.

(c) The Academic Staffing Committee shall report to the Senate and the Council the promotion of a member of Academic Staff to a Readership or Senior Lectureship.

4. In cases of urgency, the Vice-Chancellor shall be empowered to appoint a member of Academic Staff to a Readership or Senior Lectureship subject to the following conditions: 

(a) that the member of Academic Staff has received a definite offer of a Professorship, Readership or Senior Lectureship from another university or an offer at an equivalent level from outside the university sector; 

(b) that the following are consulted before the offer of a Readership or Senior Lectureship is made: the relevant Pro-Vice-Chancellor, the relevant Dean, the permanent senior staff of the member of staff's Department;

(c) that at least two External Assessors appointed by the Vice-Chancellor are unambiguously of the opinion that the member of Academic Staff is a suitable person to appoint to a Readership or Senior Lectureship.

Appointments made in this way will be reported to the Senate and the Council. 

Ordinance 38
Appointment of Lecturers XE "Lectureships: appointment to" 

1. When the University Steering Group has resolved that a Lectureship be established in a Department and does not constrain the appointment to be temporary, the following procedure shall be followed: 

(a) the Vice-Chancellor shall appoint the relevant Faculty Pro-Vice-Chancellor or Dean as Chair of a Selection Committee, and shall appoint to membership of that Committee such other Deans as he or she deems fit, the Head of the Department to which the post is allocated, and, on the nomination of the Chair of the Selection Committee, up to five other members of whom no member of the Academic Staff shall be appointed who has not been granted permanency of office to the retiring age specified in the Ordinances and of whom at least one shall be a Professor, Reader or Senior Lecturer in a Department different from that to which the post is allocated. If the appointed Chair is unable to take the chair, a Pro-Vice-Chancellor or another Dean shall do so;

(b) The vacancy shall be publicly advertised, subject to any constraints laid down by the University Steering Group.

(c) The Selection Committee alone shall have the power to resolve the appointment of a person to the vacant Lectureship. The Selection Committee shall report to the Senate and the Council the name of the person appointed to the vacant Lectureship.

(d) The Vice-Chancellor may delegate his or her powers as set out in paragraph (a) above to a Pro-Vice-Chancellor. 

2. The University Steering Group may delegate its powers set out in paragraphs 1 and 1(a) to a Pro-Vice-Chancellor.

Ordinance 39

Functions of the Academic Staff XE "Academic Staff: functions of " 
1. The Academic Staff shall perform such functions as may from time to time be defined by the Senate, in accordance with the Charter and these Ordinances. 

2. It shall be the duty of Professors, Readers, Senior Lecturers, or Lecturers to devote themselves by research and publication to the advancement of knowledge in their subjects. It shall be the duty of all Academic Staff to give instruction in their subjects to students of the University and to take part in examining, and generally to promote the function of the University as a centre of learning and education. It shall also be their duty to undertake such functions of teaching and administration as may reasonably be assigned to them by the Head of the Department to which their posts are allocated. 

3. Professors, Readers and Senior Lecturers and other equivalent level Academic Staff shall, provided that they hold permanently established posts in the University, normally be appointed with permanency of office (subject to the provisions of the Ordinances as to termination) to the retiring age specified in the Ordinances. Lecturers and other equivalent level Academic Staff who have held a permanent appointment in a teaching post in a university may, provided that they hold permanently established posts in the University, be appointed with permanency of office (subject to the provisions of the Ordinances as to termination) to the retiring age specified in the Ordinances. Lecturers who are appointed without having held a permanent appointment in a teaching post in a university shall normally be appointed subject to confirmation after a probationary period of five three years,  XE “Probation”  and if this appointment as Lecturer is confirmed they shall then have permanency of office (subject to the provisions of the Ordinances as to termination) to the retiring age specified in the Ordinances.

4. Other equivalent level Academic Staff who are appointed without having held a permanent appointment in a teaching post in a university shall normally be appointed subject to confirmation after a probationary period of three years, and if their appointment is confirmed they shall then have permanency of office (subject to the provisions of the Ordinances as to termination) to the retiring age specified in the Ordinances.

4.
Decisions as to confirmation of an appointment which has been made with a view to permanency are made by Academic Staffing Committee. The Committee may make a decision on confirmation at any point prior to the end of the probationary period and the decision will be based on evidence that, having regard to his or her standing, experience and the opportunities which have been afforded to him or her, the member of Academic Staff under review has met the criteria laid down for probationary staff by the Committee.

5.
Members of Academic Staff may undertake consultancy work in accordance with the terms of the University's Consultancy Policy, or other additional paid work with the permission of the Vice-Chancellor.  XE "Academic Staff: probation" 

 XE "Academic Staff: outside paid work" 

 XE "Outside paid work, Academic staff" 
Ordinance 40

Study Research Leave and Leave of Absence
This Ordinance applies only to those Academic Staff (‘eligible Academic Staff’) who have a contractual requirement to carry out research. XE "Study Leave" 

 XE "Leave of Absence" 

 XE "Sick Leave" 
1. Each member of the eligible Academic Staff employed as a Lecturer, Senior Lecturer, Reader or Professor has an entitlement to study research leave. The fundamental purpose of study research leave is to enable eligible Academic Staff to undertake research that contributes to the University’s mission and research strategy and to the further development of the individual as a scholar.

2. The entitlement is one term of study research leave with full salary for each six terms’ service as a member of the full time eligible permanent or probationary Academic Staff. Temporary Academic Staff are not entitled to study leave. However, if a member of the temporary Academic Staff becomes permanent or probationary, he or she can count his or her length of service as a member of the temporary Academic Staff for the purpose of accruing entitlement to study research leave, provided that he or she is eligible for research leave. Part time Academic Staff who are eligible for research leave are entitled to study research leave on a pro-rata basis. A term of study research leave will start half-way between the end of the preceding term and the start of the term to be taken as study research leave, and will end half-way between the end of the term taken as study research leave and the start of the term in which duties re-commence. If more than one term of study research leave is taken consecutively then the study research leave will end half-way between the end of the final term and the start of the term in which duties re-commence.

For the purpose of accruing entitlement to study research leave, time spent on maternity leave  XE "Maternity leave" will count towards entitlement. Time spent on paid leave of absence (funded, for example, by a Research Council or academic foundation) which results in research that contributes to the University’s mission will also count towards entitlement. Time spent on unpaid leave of absence, study research leave or extended sick leave will not count towards entitlement. However, the Pro-Vice-Chancellor (Research and Enterprise) may agree to the counting of time spent on unpaid leave of absence or sick leave if this is clearly in the interests of the Department concerned.

3. Providing an eligible academic member of staff has accrued the necessary entitlement then study research leave will be granted subject to the following conditions:

(a) that the work to be undertaken during a period of study research leave is of benefit to the University, the Department and the individual member of staff;

(b) that the application has been signed by the Head of Department (and, if appropriate, the Dean and/or Area Director) who will comment on whether he or she approves the application in relation to content and timing;

(c) that the study research leave will be spent on the work specified in the application for leave;

(d) that the member of staff submits a report on the study undertaken at the end of the period of study research leave which indicates how far the stated objectives of the study research leave have been achieved. In certain circumstances a member of staff may for good reason change his or her plans provided that a case has been made to his/her Head of Department.

(e) A satisfactory report on the study undertaken during a period of study research leave is required before further applications for study research leave can be approved.
4. Application for study research leave for a particular term or terms shall be made by the member of staff, using the appropriate form, at least two terms before the first day of the term from which study research leave is requested.

The Pro-Vice-Chancellor (Research and Enterprise) will be responsible for approving study research leave applications. If the Pro-Vice-Chancellor (Research and Enterprise) does not approve an application he or she will give the reason(s)/reasons to the individual. 

5. During a period of study research leave a member of Academic Staff shall not be required to undertake teaching or administrative duties.

6. Members of staff are reminded that the purpose of study research leave is to enhance the research profile of the University and the individual. It is not intended to function as an indirect subsidy for the research output of other universities. For that reason special provisions apply where a member of staff tenders his/her resignation immediately before or during a period of study research leave. Following discussions with the member of staff, the University reserves the right to withdraw approval of study research leave at the point where a member of staff tenders his/her resignation. The options to be discussed with the member of staff will be:

(a) To allow the member of staff to continue with his/her study research leave where the planned programme of research is agreed to be in the interests of the University, the Department and the individual member of staff.

(b) To terminate the study research leave and require the member of staff to undertake such teaching, research and administrative duties as reasonably allocated by the Head of Department.

(c) To waive the notice period in order to allow the member of staff to leave his/her employment with the University early and take up his/her new post.

In the event that neither (a), (b) nor (c) above are agreed and the member of staff does not return to work, the University will stop pay during what will then be deemed a period of unauthorised absence.
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	(iii)
Ordinance 45

	

	Recommended to Council


	

	
	that paragraph 2 of Ordinance 45 be revised as follows with effect from 2009/10 (deleted wording struck through, new text underlined):

External Examiners

2.
External Examiners shall be appointed for a period of four years by the relevant Dean, under powers delegated by the Senate, receiving nominations from the Departments or partner institutions concerned. Appointments may be terminated with six months' notice by either party. External Examiners for taught degree courses schemes may not normally be re-appointed by the University for four years. 
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	(iv)
Regulations 6.22 to 6.25

	

	Recommended to Council


	

	
	that Regulations 6.22 to 6.25 be revised as follows with effect from 2009/10 (deleted wording struck through, new text underlined) and all associated Regulations be renumbered as appropriate:
Award and Conferment of Degrees

6.22.
A candidate who has fulfilled the requirements of the prescribed programme of study and has satisfied the examiners for the degree of Foundation Degree in Arts or Foundation Degree in Science shall be eligible for conferment of the degree in one of the following classes:

Pass
Merit
Distinction

6.xx [new]
A candidate who has fulfilled the requirements of the prescribed programme of study and has satisfied the examiners for the degree of Bachelor of Arts or Bachelor of Science or Bachelor of Engineering or Bachelor of Laws (Ordinary) shall be eligible for conferment of the degree. These awards are unclassified.

6.23.
A candidate who has fulfilled the requirements of the prescribed programme of study and has satisfied the examiners for the degree of Bachelor of Arts or Bachelor of Science or Bachelor of Engineering or Bachelor of Laws with Honours shall be eligible for conferment of the degree in one of the following classes:

Class I
Class II Division i
Class II Division ii
Class III

6.24.
Candidates who do not satisfy the examiners in the final examinations of the final year of study for the degree of Bachelor may be re-assessed in accordance with the rules of assessment for Undergraduate awards. Marks will be capped excepted where a candidate is repeating the year. Candidates will be required to undertake the appropriate registration and pay the fee determined by the University. Students who are not fully registered shall not be permitted in the intervening year to receive instruction or supervision at the University of Essex. Students who are given the opportunity to be re-assessed shall be subject to the Statutes, Ordinances, and Regulations of the University at any time they are present in the University. 

The following conditions apply only to candidates under the rules of assessment which applied before 2007-08: Candidates who satisfy the examiners in the final examinations for the degree of Bachelor at the second attempt shall be eligible for conferment an Honours degree at the Third Class level only and course level marks will be capped at the pass mark, unless the Board of Examiners has specified otherwise, normally in cases where candidates are being re-assessed for the purpose of demonstrating achievement of all programme learning outcomes or where extenuating circumstances have been taken into account.

6.25.
In the case of illness or other sufficient cause affecting a candidate for the degree of Bachelor of Arts or Bachelor of Science or Bachelor of Engineering or Bachelor of Laws or and occurring after the Sunday of the sixth week of the Spring term (ie week 21) of the candidate’s final year BA or BSc or BEng or LLB course of study but before the end of the final examinations, the candidate may on the recommendation of the Board of Examiners concerned and at least one external examiner be eligible for conferment of an aegrotat degree. Candidates who have conferred on them an aegrotat degree may present themselves for examination for the degree of Bachelor of Arts or Bachelor of Science or Bachelor of Engineering or Bachelor of Laws at the next available opportunity which will normally be one year later. Such candidates shall be required to register partially and to pay an appropriate fee as determined from time to time by the University. They shall be subject to the Statutes, Ordinances and Regulations of the University at any time they are present in the University. It shall be open to the examiners for the degree of BA or BSc or BEng or LLB to recommend conferment of an Honours degree under conditions prescribed in Regulation 6.23. to candidates who present themselves for examination under this Regulation.
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	POLICY STATEMENT AND CODE OF PRACTICE ON SEXUAL ORIENTATION AND GENDER IDENTITY (S/09/40)


	

	Noted
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Dr Tony Rich

Registrar and Secretary

22 April 2009
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